BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 14 January 2013

	


	Present

Also in attendance


	Cllr Mrs Spear in the Chair, Mrs Chesters, Mrs Shapland, Mrs Blackmore, Mrs Smith, Spear, Mrs Woodford and Bonds.

Miss Tracey Weaver, Parish Clerk.



	242/2012/13
	Apologies
	Received from Cllr Mrs Chugg, Lucas, Anderson, Cornick and Gilbert



	243/2012/13
	Questions from the Public
	A member of the public requested if the Council would support him and his wives views regarding planning application 54003.   He and his wife believe that the applicant has lied on his application and he has evidence to prove this, which he has passed onto Mary Poole Planning Officer at North Devon Council.  He believes that this application is another method of stalling the enforcement notices previously issued to the applicant.



	244/2012/13
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	There were none.



	245/2012/13
	Declarations of Interest


	Councillor Mrs Blackmore declared a non-pecuniary interest in Min No. 252/2012/13 (53817), as the applicant is known to her.

Councillor Mrs Chesters declared a Pecuniary interest in Min No. 252/2012/13 (d), as she is the past Chair of South Mead School.

Councillor Mrs Shapland declared a Pecuniary interest in Min No 252/2012/13 (d), as she is the Chairman and Governor at South Mead School.



	246/2012/13
	Request for Dispensation
	The Clerk confirmed that she had received a request from Cllr Mrs Smith to enable discussion of the Councils budget and precept.  The recommendation from the Clerk was that the request be accepted to enable participation in the setting of the Council budget and Precept for 2013/14.  This was agreed unanimously.

RESOLVED:  That a dispensation be granted to Cllr Mrs Smith to discuss the Councils budget and Precept.
(N/C)



	247/2012/13
	Minutes


	a) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 10 December 2012 be approved and signed as a correct record, subject to Min Ref: 236/2012/13 ‘The Mariners’ being changed to ‘The Mariners Rest and Day Centre’ throughout. 

 (N/C)



	248/2012/13


	Police Representation


	The Chairman welcomed Inspector Roger Bartlett and PC Mark Langworthy to the meeting.

Inspector Bartlett explained that he had been newly appointed to cover Braunton and his area ranged from Lynton and Lynmouth to South Molton including Ilfracombe. He is responsible for overseeing all police within his area.  He has 26 years experience and has lived locally since 2000, his previous role within the police force was mostly office based and he was enjoying being back out in the communities.  Since being in his new post he has had to face some new challenges and the biggest was dealing with the Braunton Flood that happened only a few weeks ago.  He is involved in ongoing work from the floods and has already attended a meeting with the local council and other agencies.  He and his local team will also be involved in the future Flood Fayre and helping to update the Multi-agency Emergency Plan and Community Emergency Plan.

His predecessor Sergeant Pete Sarney managed to reduce crime year on year and Inspector Bartlett hopes to continue this excellent work.  In terms of performance since April there has been a 3% reduction in reported crime covering the whole of North Devon, but a 7% increase in reported crime in Braunton.  Violence resulting in injury is a high priority for the police there have been 28 offences in Braunton since April including domestic violence.  There have also been 13 dwelling burglaries and one robbery, which a suspect has already been charged with and the police are following leads with another suspect.  Inspector Bartlett is hoping to work more closely in the future with community groups such as the Street Pastors. 

PC Langworthy reported on the crime statistics for the past month.  There have been 17 reported crimes, which include 4 criminal damage, 2 thefts, 8 assaults, 1 report of domestic violence, 1 drug incident and 1 public order incident.  He up dated members regarding the vandalism caused to the Memorial Shelter last year.  Two young people in the community have been found guilty of causing the damage and they will be serving their punishment by doing 2 hours of community work supervised by the Youth Service.

Cllr Spear requested if the police were aware of the issue with parked vehicles on the pavements at Locks Close.  The vehicles are causing a nuisance to the residents of Locks Close, as they are obstructed public walkways.  The County Council have suggested that the local residents speak with the police regarding the matter.  PC Langworthy informed the Council that he was not aware of this issue and that he would look into the matter.

The Chairman thanked Inspector Bartlett and PC Langworthy for attending the meeting.



	249/2012/13
	Air Quality Action Plan and Joint North Devon and Torridge Local Plan
	The Chairman welcomed Andy Cole and Andrew Austen from North Devon Council.

Andy Cole explained that the District Environment Health department are responsible for routinely measuring the pollution levels across the County.  In 2011 the District Council declared the centre of the village in Braunton an Air Quality Management Area.  As a result of this declaration the Council have now produce an Air Quality Action Plan which suggests 10 options to help reduce the air quality issues in the village.  These include improvements to public transport, ideas for a park and ride scheme and up grade of the traffic light system to help improve the flow of traffic.  The Action Plan will be out for consultation from 31 January until 30 April 2013.

Andrew Austen reported to members on the draft Joint North Devon and Torridge Local Plan.  The two authorities have joined together to prepare this document which will ensure that future development within North Devon is well planned and managed effectively, having a positive impact on local communities, the economy and the environment.  The plan will run up to the year 2031 and contains a vision for northern Devon delivered through spatial strategies and development management policies.  The plan will be open to public consultation from 31 January until 20 March 2013.

RESOLVED:  That the

a) Council publish information on the two consultations in its next Braunton Express newsletter.

b) Council organises a public consultation event in the parish hall to consider both plans.

(N/C)

The Chairman thanked Andy Cole and Andrew Austen for attending the meeting.



	250/2012/13
	Finance
	The cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £7,564.21.

Cllr Mrs Chesters informed members that the statement of accounts for November and December 2012 would be submitted to members for consideration at the Additional Council meeting on 28 January 2013.

(N/C)



	251/2012/13
	Action Sheet
	Members considered the action plan sent out prior to the meeting.  Members requested if there was any up date regarding the Marsh Inspectors plans to barrier off the lay-by at Vellator Quay.  The Clerk reported that she would be arranging to meet with them early this year to discuss the matter in detail.

RESOLVED:  That the action plan be noted.

(N/C)



	252/2012/13
	Planning
	The Chairman requested the Chairman of Planning, Councillor Mrs Smith, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet.



	253/2012/13


	Report from Devon County Councillor


	There were none.

	254/2012/13
	Report from North Devon Councillors
	Cllr Mrs Chesters reported that she had attended a meeting today to discuss the new Joint North Devon and Torridge Local Plan.   The plan would run up until 2031 and includes plans for new housing developments in Wrafton, the housing target for Wrafton/Braunton is 340.  86 new houses in Braunton have already been confirmed and there are plans for a further 150 in Wrafton and 50 at Glebe Field.  Future priorities for Braunton/Wrafton are air pollution, more schools, BMX track and more shops. 

Councillor Spear further explained the new joint Local Plan and informed members that the green belt separating the two parishes of Wrafton and Braunton would remain, which he felt would help maintain the integrity of the two communities.  Due to the topography of Braunton i.e. the Great Field and Braunton Marshes there is little room for further development.  Within the plan most of the new development is situated south of Braunton and therefore it should not put any further strain put on the traffic congestion issues in Braunton.  

The District Council are still taking enforcement action against Tesco Superstore regarding the play park area.



	255/2012/13


	Floods in Braunton on 22 December 2012
	Members considered notes from a meeting held with various agencies on 11 January 2013 regarding the recent floods.

RESOLVED:  That the actions contained in the notes be brought back to a future Council meeting for further consideration.

(N/C)

	256/2012/13
	Office Equipment
	RESOLVED:  That the Council purchases a Toshiba laptop model C850 with office software and a Hitachi Projector model CP-X3021WN, at a cost of £1,049.

(N/C)

	256/2012/13


	Car Park Financial Plan


	Council considered a financial plan for its car park revenue.  The Clerk informed members that the condition of the overflow car park in Caen Street and the Chaloners Road car park had already been identified as a priority.  The Council favoured option two which included resurfacing of both car parks.  It was suggested that before a financial plan is agreed the Council would need to obtain an estimate to carry out either resurfacing or surface-dressing works to the two car parks.

RESOLVED:  That the Council instruct the Clerk to obtain estimates to resurface or carry out surface-dressing works to the two car parks and to bring them back to a future meeting for consideration.

(N/C)

Councillor Mrs Woodford left the meeting at 9.49pm.



	257/2012/13
	Braunton Express
	The Clerk informed members that the Braunton Express had not been completed this quarter as she was waiting from information from North Devon Council and the Environment Agency.

RESOLVED: That the draft Braunton Express be emailed out to members for approval prior to it going to print.

(N/C)

Councillor Spear proposed and it was unanimously agreed that Standing Orders be suspended to allow the meeting to continue past 3 hours.



	258/2012/13
	Budget and Precept 2013/14
	In light of new government guidelines the Council reconsidered its draft precept for 2013-14.  It was noted that due to a reduction in the council tax base for Braunton this would mean that a Band D property would be required to pay a higher figure. A limited grant is being made available to parishes to cover changes in Council Tax benefit payments but this is unlikely to be available in subsequent years. 

RESOLVED: that the Council requests a precept of £120,282 for the 2013-14 financial year.

(N/C)

	259/2012/13
	Hire of Village Green
	RESOLVED: That the Rotary Clubs of Braunton and Braunton Caen be granted permission to use the Village Green on 29 and 30 March and 3, 4, 11, 12, 17, 18, 24 and 25 May 2013 to sell raffle tickets for their annual Village Fair.

(N/C)

	260/2012/13
	Items to Note
	Items (a) – (h) were noted.



	IN COMMITTEE

It was RESOLVED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the following matters be taken in the absence of press and public (Public (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960) as the items contain exempt information as defined by the Local Government Act 1972 Sch. 12a Pt (1) and (3).



	261/2012/13
	Improvements and Refurbishment of public toilets and changing rooms on the Recreational Ground
	Members considered quotations received from the following architects regarding the refurbishment and extension to the changing rooms and public conveniences on the Recreational Ground: 

· Woodward Smith Chartered Architects

· RGP Architects Ltd

· David Wilson Partnership Ltd

· Neat Architecture

Following some discussion it suggested that Gale and Snowdon Architects also be invited to provide a quotation for these works.

RESOLVED:  That this item be deferred until the next Full Council meeting.

(N/C)

  

	262/2012/13
	Grass Cutting Contract
	Members considered quotations received from the following contractors regarding the grass cutting contract for 2013-14:

· Steve Wightman Ltd

· South West Highways Ltd

RESOLVED: That Steve Wightman Ltd be awarded the grass cutting contract for 2013-14 at a cost of £3,968 including VAT.

(N/C)




The meeting closed at 10.35 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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